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Mayor Pittman called the meeting to order at 7:00pm and announced a quorum.  Council Members present were Amanda Johnson, Sam Eason, Leeanne Mackowski, Tim Robison, and Ronnie Moore.  Staff Present: City Attorney Carvan Adkins; Police Chief Sam Love; and Public Works Director Lance Petty, City Secretary Angie Young, and Fire Chief Darrell Fitch
Council Member Tim Robison gave the invocation and Mayor Pittman led the pledge.
Citizens Presentation
JoAnn Wilson expressed gratitude to outgoing council members Ronnie Moore and Tim Robison and wished the new members well
Announcements

Council Member Robison noted that the development in Bywell has already begun.  
Council Member Eason reminded everyone of the Fire Department Open House from 10:L00am – 2:00pm this weekend and also congratulated Officer Brody Brown on the birth of a child.  

Mayor Pittman recognized outgoing council members Ronnie Moore and Tim Robison with a plaque in recognition of their service and expressed the city’s appreciation of them.  Council Member Moore thanked the citizens for four good years and the opportunity to serve and wished the new council well.  Council member Robison relayed a story conveying the message that zero is better than nothing, noting that it was an honor to be elected and also thanked individuals, staff, and volunteers.
Mayor Pittman proceeded with administering the Statement of officer and oath of Office to Council Member Charles Pennington, and then Council Member Amanda Johnson, and the Council Member Colton Lorance.  
Public Hearing

Mayor Pittman opened the public hearing regarding a Specific Use Permit for a carport at 430 S Randall Street at 7:16pm.  Applicant’s daughter spoke on his behalf relating his history in Rhome.  Council Member Johnson asked to see plans.  Applicants daughter went over the specific of the plans for the carport, including the concrete extension of the driveway, a roof to match the existing roof on the home, steel posts painted to match the home, and also noted that it will be connected to the home.  Council member Eason said the Planning & Zoning Commission did not get to task any questions since there was no one at their meeting to ask.  City Secretary Young confirmed this and noted that notices were sent and the hearing was published.  Council Member Eason felt that the Planning & Zoning Commission needs to review this as well.  Applicant’s daughter said that it was not urgent.  Council member Eason made a motion to leave this open until the next meeting after the Planning & Zoning Commission has heard the matter.  Council Member Johnson seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  

Consent Agenda
Council member Mackowski made a motion to approve the minutes of April 13th and April 25th, 2017 and the Department head reports, and the Board minutes and reports from Planning and Zoning and the Parks Board
Regular Agenda – Old Business
Atmos Settlement Agreement
Mayor Pittman gave a history of the Atmos Steering Committee’s involvement in the rate discussions on behalf of the city.  Attorney Adkins said he has seen this and said it began as a 48 million increase and was negotiated down to 35 million.  Council member Johnson made a motion to approve Ordinance 2017-13 regarding the Atmos rate settlement and Council member Mackowski seconded the motion.  

Towing and bid package

Mayor Pittman explained that the Chief of Police has drawn up a towing contract and RFP and had legal review.  Chief Love said this will give a set of procedure for the operation of the impound lot and explained the difference between using towing companies on a rotation verses using one exclusively.  He was in favor of using one vendor in order to get better pricing and service.  He also noted that the proposal has a 25 minute wait limit for tow service.  Mayor Pittman asked how long the bids would be taken; Chief Love said he believes it should be 10 days.  Council Member Eason said the bid period will need to run for 30 days.  Council member Mackowski inquired about the liability limits.  Chief Love said they are based on the state towing requirements and are consistent with other city’s limits.  He noted that if raised then the tow fees would have to be raised as well.  Council Member Eason made a motion t to authorize Chief Love to send the proposal and run the ad to accept bids for 30 days.  Council member Pennington seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
Annexation of Prairie Point

Mayor Pittman read the caption of the ordinance to annex the property know as Prairie Point Development.  Council member Johnson made a motion to adopt Ordinance 2017-12 annexing approximately 312.384 acres.  Council member Mackowski seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  

Executive Session
At 7:38pm council convened into Executive Session under Sections 551.071 and 551.072, consultation with attorney and discussion of real property.  At 8:14pm council reconvened into the Regular Agenda Old Business.  

10 Acre Land Exchange

Council member Eason inquired about whether the land the city will receive will have a park built on it.  Council Member Johnson noted that in the initial presentation that was said.  Jim Briscoe with the developers group said it can have a park with ball fields but not a stadium and said they can discuss it further during phase two.  He also noted that NISD would want a park near the school so they may need to rearrange where the park is to be near the school.  Council Member Mackowski made a motion to approve the Exchange Agreement and Council Member Pennington seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
Public improvement District

Council member Eason made a motion to accept the proposed Public improvement District proposal of PID Works to represent the city and Council Member Johnson seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  

Reimbursement Agreement & Administrative Service Agreement

Council Member Eason made a motion to move forward with the Reimbursement Agreement and Administrative Service Agreement between the city and Rhome Point Partners, LP and Council member Mackowski seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
Annexation of Seven Hills Market

Council Member Mackowski made a motion to approve ordinance 2017-11 annexing the Seven Hills Market at 10326 S US Highway 287 and Council member Lorance seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  

Eternal Flame

Chairperson Tommie Eason with the parks & Recreation Board said to put in a new eternal flame but this was not budgeted.  The parks Board would like to see if the city can make a one time donation of $300.00 to the Rhome Veteran’s for this.  Attorney Adkins said this is permissible as long as it is for a public service.  Mayor Pittman said it is because it is going in a city owned park.

Comprehensive Plan

Council Member Eason said he wanted to look at this as a starting point to develop a vision for Rhome.  He noted that the Planning & Zoning Commission should be updating the plan every year.  He also noted that he would like to get the citizens input in what we decide and what direction we take Rhome.  He suggested a workshop to get citizen input and also get input from all of the city departments. 
Regular Agenda – New Business
Selecting a Mayor Pro Tem

Council Member Johnson suggested Council Member Eason for this position based on seniority.  Council member Eason suggested Council Member Johnson based on her availability.  Council member Lorance agreed that Council Member Johnson would be good because of her availability.  Council member Pennington gave no input.  Council member Eason nominated Council member Johnson for the position of Mayor Pro Tem.  Council member Mackowski seconded the motion.  Council Member Johnson abstained from voting.  All others voted aye, the motion carried.  

Signature change on bank accounts

Council member mackowski made a motion to authorize the change of signatures on bank accounts to remove Ronnie Moore and add the new Mayor pro Tem, Amanda Johnson.  Council Member Lorance seconded the motion.  Council member Johns abstained from voting.  All others voted aye, the motion carried
Review of Bank Reconciliations

Council Member Johnson made a motion to appoint Council Member Eason to review the bank reconciliations.  Council Member Mackowski seconded the motion.  Council member Eason abstained from voting.  All others voted aye, the motion carried.  

Calendar for 2017/2018 Budget
Mayor Pittman made a correction to the dates, noting that the Jun 20th date should be June 27th.  She noted that this calendar has been given to all the Department Heads.  She went over the dates for contract review, TMRS rates, and initial presentation to the council on July 13th.  She hopes to have the public hearings and propose the budget and tax rate on August 22nd.  
Police Reserve officer

Chief Love introduced the newest reserve officer David Smith and detailed his background.  Council Member Mackowski made a motion to approve the appointment of Reserve office Smith and Council member Johnson seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  

Appointment of Parks & Recreation Board and Planning & Zoning Commission

Mayor Pittman announced that there are two seats open on the Parks & Recreation Board.  Tommie Eason has applied for re-appointment and Candance Fitch has also applied for the Parks board.  Mayor Pittman said Joshua McCabe will need to be considered for re-appointment at the May 23rd meeting.  Council Member Johnson made a motion to appoint Candance Fitch and re-appoint Tommie Eason to the Parks & Recreation Board.  Council member Pennington seconded the motion.  Council member Eason abstained from voting.  All others voted aye, the motion carried.  
Council Member mackowski made a motion to move the appointments of the Planning & Zoning Commission to the May 23rd meeting.  Council member Eason seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  

Multipurpose Facility

Mayor Pittman noted that this is a project proposed by the Parks Board.  Chairperson Eason with the Parks Board explained that they would like to begin fundraising.  She said she is also seeking out businesses in the ETJ for a location for a carnival and also to raise funds to build a Multi Community Center, noting that all the city has now is the current building for indoor recreation.  She said the Parks Board has discussed setting up a separate account for these funds.  The center she described would have things like ping pong table, basketball, computers, and could be used for parties and banquets and reunions and be a place for kids to go.  Attorney Adkins said it is okay for them to go see what is avail and to open the account for the funds but no other action at this time.  He noted that it will need a resolution to authorize it when the time comes.  
Preliminary Plat and Site Plan of Alpine General Contracting for proposed multifamily units

Mayor Pittman said we are in the process of putting together a Developer’s Agreement for projects like this, noting that there are some issues still to resolve with this project.  She explained that after more review the city staff is not prepared to move forward with this yet.  Citizen Ashley Majors spoke in opposition to this development, citing concerns over the vision for downtown Rhome, keeping the aesthetics, the lack of green space, and heavier traffic.  Council member Pennington noted that this property has been zoned for multifamily since 1996.  Ms. Majors stated that she understood the zoning but feels it won’t help revitalize the downtown area.  Citizen Gail Rother also spoke in opposition to this project, sharing her view of the peacefulness of old downtown and concerns because of the current streets, the traffic, the rent versus ownership status, and the overall look of the units.  She noted that this is often a transient type of location.   Citizen JoAnn Wilson said we have seen progress in the revitalization of old downtown and fears the new homes being built on Morris will not be built if these go in.  She also shared concerns about the water and sewer capabilities for this structure, traffic, ingress and egress, drainage, fire protection, and property values.  Citizen Fabiola Valdez said she is hopeful that we will have a five year comprehensive plan and that if this property was zoned in 1991 then we may need to revisit.  She was stunned that she did not get a written notice of this development.  She fears the tranquility of the neighborhood will be lost, citing that she feels apartments are not compatible with Old Town Rhome and were not in 1991 either.  Ms. Valdez also interpreted in Spanish for her mother, Rosa Valdez, who also feels the area will lose its tranquility.  Ms. Rother also raised concerns about the electric service.  Brain Salter spoke on behalf of the developer, noting that they are very concerned with what the citizens think and will do nothing outside of code and in harmony with the area.  He said they will address the infrastructure concerns and the units will be brick and siding and two stories.  He said there will be no section 8 or low income units and the parking will be concrete.  He noted that multifamily is in high demand in this area.  He said the replat must be done in order for it to be treated as one development but still use one lot for financing purposes.  Mayor Pittman said we have not approved anything yet.  Attorney Adkins said once the Planning & Zoning commission made the recommendation to approve it the council has thirty days to take action.  He noted that action can be to approve, disapprove, table, or approve with conditions.  Council Member Johnson made a motion to table this item until the May 23rd meeting.  Council member Mackowski seconded the motion.  Council Member Pennington inquired about the time to table, to which Mayor Pittman replied that the council will need more time to discuss.  Charles Pennington voted nay to the motion.  All others voted aye, the motion carried.  
Future Agenda Items

Enhanced Citizen Communications
Redefining the powers of the mayor

Rental Agreement for Civic pavilion

Adjourn
There being no further action, at 9:28pm Council Member Mackowski made a motion to adjourn.  Council Member Lorance seconded the motion.  All voted aye, the motion carried.  
                    
           CERTIFICATION:
                  
           Passed and approved on this the 23rd day of May, 2017
           ______________________
           Michelle Pittman, Mayor 
           ______________________

           Angie Young, City Secretary
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